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Recent decisions by the Obama 
Administration concerning the 

health care exchanges and Medicaid 
expansion underscore what a risky 
proposition the Patient Protection 
and Affordable Care Act (PPACA) is 
for the states. Congress presumed 
in PPACA (Obamacare) that the 
states would agree to build and run 
exchanges and could be forced to 
expand Medicaid. The Supreme 
Court, however, ruled the Medicaid 
expansion voluntary, which has 
made states increasingly concerned 
over new burdens related to costs, 
control, and coverage—in both the 
exchanges and Medicaid.

State Health Care Exchanges
Cost. Proponents deflect atten-

tion from the true cost of the 
exchanges by focusing on the PPACA 
grants to fund states establishing 
them. However, unlike past federal-
state policy ventures, like Medicaid 

or even the State Children’s Health 
Insurance Program (SCHIP), there 
will be no steady flow of federal 
dollars to the states. The law speci-
fies that starting in 2015, any state 
implementing a state exchange must 
develop its own revenue source to 
fund the exchange’s annual opera-
tions. That puts the long-term costs 
squarely on the states.

Moreover, the recent announce-
ment by the Department of Health 
and Human Services (HHS) that it 
will levy a 3.5 percent administrative 
fee on coverage sold through the fed-
erally run exchanges indicates there 
are significant costs if a state agrees 
to run its own exchange.1 

Just this week a Maryland panel 
recommended to that state’s gover-
nor and legislature new taxes and 
fees to fund its state exchange.2 The 
Maryland report projects annual 
administrative costs for the state’s 
exchange of $201 per enrollee in 2015, 
declining to $152 per enrollee in 2017. 

In contrast, applying the 3.5 
percent fee set by HHS to the $2,770 
national average per-capita premium 
for all commercial group and indi-
vidual major medical insurance sold 
in 2011 yields a projected annual 
administrative cost for exchanges of 
$97 per enrollee. The much higher 
Maryland figures are significant as 

they reflect thorough and detailed 
work by the state most committed 
to implementing a state Obamacare 
exchange.3

Control. Some argue that states 
should establish exchanges as a 
means to maintain control of their 
markets. However, in all matters 
not otherwise preempted by federal 
law, the states still regulate insur-
ers (including those participating 
in the exchanges) regardless of who 
operates the exchange. States can 
also regulate exchange “navigators” 
through state professional licensure 
statutes to ensure a level playing 
field with existing insurance agents, 
regardless of who operates the 
exchange.

Furthermore, regulations pro-
mulgated by HHS allow states no 
meaningful flexibility or advantage 
by operating their own exchanges, 
relative to a federal exchange. Those 
states would simply be acting as ven-
dors to HHS.

Coverage. Proponents point to 
the exchange as essential to expand-
ing coverage. However, the law also 
created a federal default for states 
declining to establish exchanges. 
Therefore, the responsibility shifts to 
the federal government. With more 
Americans still opposed to the law 
than supporting it, the innumerable 
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technical challenges to implementa-
tion, and large and uncertain future 
costs, there is a significant risk that 
the whole law could unravel, or even 
collapse, before fully taking effect. 
Given those prospects, states that 
agree to run exchanges could face 
significant fallout from failures at 
the federal level over which they have 
no control. Instead, a state should 
focus on creating a viable market for 
their citizens in the event that the 
law breaks down.

Medicaid Expansion
Cost. As proponents attempt to 

convince states that the cost of the 
Medicaid expansion will be cov-
ered by the federal government, the 
facts remain the same. To start with, 
the enhanced match is only for the 
expansion population, not the exist-
ing Medicaid population. In addition, 
it does not apply to administrative 
costs, which add about 5 percent 
to benefit payments. Finally, the 
full 100 percent enhanced match is 
temporary, with states picking up 10 
percent of the new costs in 2020 and 
thereafter. At a time when Medicaid 
is already overwhelming current 
state budgets, it would be counter-
productive for states to voluntarily 
add to those liabilities. 

In addition, there are numerous 
other cost pressures states need to 
consider when assessing the expan-
sion.4 First, states will see increased 
enrollment among the non-expansion 
population as the law also expands 

eligibility by changing how income is 
measured and corrals those eligible, 
but not enrolled, into the program. 

Second, states will face pressure 
from their hospitals to backfill $18 
billion in federal payment cuts for 
uncompensated care. Third, the 
PPACA lifts Medicaid reimburse-
ment for primary care physicians to 
Medicare levels, with federal fund-
ing of the difference—but only for 
two years. Once the federal funding 
expires, states will face pressure to 
maintain those levels and to increase 
payments to other physicians accept-
ing Medicaid.

Moreover, regardless of HHS’s 
recent claim that it has backed away 
from previous proposals to shift 
Medicaid funding to a blended rate, 
the fiscal challenges facing Medicaid 
at the state and federal level make 
future financing adjustments to 
Medicaid unavoidable.

Control. While the HHS 
Secretary has touted offering flex-
ibility to the states, the law and HHS 
regulations offer states no meaning-
ful policy discretion. Specifically, 
the law extends the maintenance of 
effort (MOe) restriction from the 
stimulus law that prevents states 
from making key changes to their 
Medicaid programs. Moreover, the 
recent HHS decision to eliminate any 
possibility of a state expanding its 
Medicaid program short of the 138 
percent federal poverty level (FPL) 
further underscores that flexibility 
was more talk than action.  

Coverage. As with the exchanges, 
proponents stress the importance 
of Medicaid in expanding cover-
age. Unlike the federal default in the 
exchange, there is no federal default 
for the Medicaid expansion. However, 
rather than throwing more people 
into a broken program, states should 
focus on improving the current 
program and developing sustainable 
alternatives for meeting the needs of 
the proposed expansion population. 

fighting back to Minimize 
the Damage of bad Decisions

Sometimes opposing bad pol-
icy—such as by declining to run 
exchanges or expand Medicaid— 
while important, is not enough. In 
those instances, lawmakers need to 
work to minimize the impact of bad 
policies that they are unable to fully 
reverse. They also need to insist on 
transparency, accountability, and a 
level playing field, so as to create pub-
lic awareness of the true consequenc-
es of bad policies and build support 
for future reforms.

Still a risky Proposition  
for the States

enormous uncertainty still sur-
rounds the health care law. With less 
than one year remaining before the 
major provisions of Obamacare take 
effect, it is no surprise that barely 
more than one-fifth of states have 
publically agreed to both establish 
a state exchange and expand their 
Medicaid programs. The other states 
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would be wise to decline those risky 
steps and instead prepare better 
alternatives for health care reform.
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